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Onondaga County Legislature to begin redistricting process today

Rick Moriarty/The Post-Standard

March 29, 2011, 6:00 AM

Syracuse, N.Y. -- Onondaga County lawmakers today will start the process to eliminate two seats in the county Legislature — a process Democrats fear will strengthen the Republican Party’s grip on county government.

The Legislature will hold a special session at noon to appoint a six-member “reapportionment” commission to recommend new election district lines to reflect the results of the 2010 census and a reduction in legislative seats from 19 to 17. Voters passed a referendum last year calling for the shrinkage of the Legislature.

The commission will have to work fast. The Legislature will hold a special session on April 14 to approve the new district lines, and it is planning to hold a public hearing on the commission’s recommendation at 7 p.m. April 13.

Lawmakers are not required to follow the commission’s recommendation. In fact, they can ignore it and draw the district lines any way they wish. It will take 10 votes to approve a plan.

Republicans hold a 12-7 majority in the Legislature, so they could dictate where the new election lines will be. That has some Democrats worried that the two districts to be eliminated will both be Democratic.

Democratic Floor Leader Mark Stanczyk, D-Syracuse, said he believes that’s the Republicans’ goal.

“The majority party always has the say in doing things fairly or unfairly,” he said. “Unfortunately, there are a lot of political concerns that get baked into these pies.”

But Legislature Chairman James Rhinehart, R-Skaneateles, said the Democrats are wrong. He said he and Republican Floor Leader Richard Lesniak, of Lysander, have been looking at the maps for the past couple of months. They do not have a final plan, but the intent is to eliminate one district in the Democratic heavy city of Syracuse and one district in the Republican-dominated suburbs, he said.

That would give Republicans an 11-6 majority, assuming there are no surprises in the elections in November.

“The idea is to make redistricting fair,” Rhinehart said.

If history is any guide, the Democrats could have reason to worry. When the last redistricting was done in 2001, the Legislature cut its ranks from 24 seats to 19. Four of the five seats that were eliminated were Democratic and one was Republican.

Election district lines will not be the only things changing in the Legislature. Lots of faces will, too.

At least two Republican and two Democratic legislators have said they will not run for re-election this year — Rhinehart; James Corbett, R-Camillus; Thomas Buckel, D-Syracuse; and Marty Masterpole, D-Syracuse. And Lesniak said Monday he may not seek re-election.

Membership on the reapportionment commission is determined by the county charter. It will consist of the Legislature chairman, Rhinehart; the two county elections commissioners, Democratic Ed Ryan and Republican Helen Kiggins; and appointments by Lesniak and Stanczyk as floor leaders and Joanie Mahoney as county executive. Mahoney is appointing Syracuse Common Councilor Ryan McMahon, a Republican. Lesniak is appointing former County Executive Nicholas Pirro. Stanczyk is appointing fellow county Legislator Linda Ervin, D-DeWitt.
Post-Standard  Page 1 of 1

